
Village of Ridgewood 
Parking Committee Recommendations 
April 22, 2009 
 
Introduction: 
 
The 2009 Parking Committee was established by the Village Council in 
January to examine the parking issues in Ridgewood’s Central Business 
District (CBD), and to offer resolutions to a problem that has plagued 
the Village for more than 75 years. 
 
This committee, one of many that have examined this subject over 
several decades, completed its deliberation on April 20, and 
unanimously affirms the conclusions of the 2002 Parking Study of which 
Ridgewood residents, shoppers, employees and commuters are keenly 
aware: There is a clear need for a significant increase in the number 
of parking spaces in the CBD. 
 
The committee recognizes that Village commuters and the employees of 
local businesses have different needs and parking habits than local 
shoppers and other residents. The committee therefore has addressed 
them separately. 
 
General Recommendations: 
 
1. While short-term improvements can be made by implementing the 
measures outlined below, ultimately the creation of additional capacity 
through construction of one or more parking structures is the only 
practical way to fully address the shortage of parking in the CBD.  The 
committee, excepting one member (see addendum), supports construction 
of a parking garage on the Walnut Street site. In the long term, it is 
the committee’s belief that multiple structures will more effectively 
distribute CBD parking, and therefore better serve the needs of the 
community. 
 
2. If the Village Council determines that a parking structure will be 
built on the Walnut Street site, and that the site would be inclusive 
of the Town Garage property, then the Village should immediately 
acquire that property so that it can be used as a surface parking lot 
until such time as a structure is built. 
 
3. As a means to increase the number of spaces at the Village-owned 
Hudson and Chestnut Street lots, the committee recommends that the 
Council take steps to incorporate the use of stacking, also known as 
lift, parking equipment for additional long-term spaces. Amid all else 
these can offer a partial short-term solution for commuters and 
employees. 
 
4. Install new parking meters that are capable of accepting multiple 
forms of payment, including coins, credit/debit cards and Smart cards. 
The committee also supports the Council’s initiative to review the 
current meter-rate structure in the CBD. 
 
5. Explore the impact of making Chestnut and Oak Streets one-way 
thoroughfares in order to allow enough room for angled parking, which 
would increase the number of spaces. 
 



6.  Add metered parking spaces along Franklin Avenue between Oak Street 
and Cottage Place. It is also recommended that these spaces be 
designated “No Parking” during morning and evening rush hours. 
Additional metered parking on other streets in the Village should be 
considered as well. 
 
7. Increase the number of handicapped spaces in the CBD. The committee 
defers specific recommendations to the Ridgewood Access for All 
committee. 
 
8. Make available to the public maps of the CBD that show various 
parking areas; these maps should also be included on the Village 
website, and as part of existing publications such as the Village 
calendar, various public mailings, and in local phone directories. The 
Committee also recommends that new “way-finding” signage be 
strategically placed in the CBD to indicate the location of Village 
parking lots. 
 
Specific Recommendations That Impact Commuter Parking: 
 
The Committee recognizes that local NJ Transit rail ridership will 
increase after completion of the mid-town NY Direct service from 
Ridgewood if the new Hudson River Rail Tunnel is completed in 2017 as 
planned. It therefore recommends that the Council take a proactive view 
of the commuter parking situation for Village residents. 
 
1. With at least 1,600 monthly ticket NJ transit rail users, and only 
110 of the 344 12-hour spaces located at the village train station, it 
is essential that the Council pursue all options to establish a 
resident-only commuter parking facility within close proximity of the 
station. This aspect of the parking problem cannot be resolved without 
making this kind of resource available to Village commuters. 
 
2. Convert some of the Hudson Street parking spaces to 12-hour 
commuter-only spaces. This would help those riding NJ Transit buses 
from Van Neste Square. 
 
3. Investigate the feasibility and benefits of repainting parking space 
lines in the Wilsey Square area and in existing commuter lots to make 
each spot 8 ½ feet wide as opposed to the current 9-foot width. This 
will increase the number of spaces. 
 
4. Explore a shuttle bus service for Village commuters, especially for 
neighborhoods that do not have convenient access to NJ Transit or 
Shortline services. Glen Rock offers such services to its residents 
during peak times. 
 
Specific Recommendations That Impact Employee Parking 
 
The committee recognizes that when local employees use metered parking 
on Village CBD streets during business hours, they consume valuable 
parking resources intended for patrons. It therefore recommends that 
the Village create incentives for employees to park outside of but 
within walking distance to the CBD. 
 
1. Make available to local business owners for distribution to 
employees CBD window sticker permits with discount vouchers and/or 



“Smart” card incentives to encourage employees to park in select 
Village lots. CBD stickers can be valid for three-month intervals to 
allow for employee turnover.   A pocket map showing designated employee 
parking spaces in the Village should be provided with each sticker. 
Consider using “Smart” card technology for this purpose. 
 
2. Future multi-level parking structures should designate top floor 
level(s) for discount employee parking with CBD window stickers. 
 
3. Incorporate a meaningful number of employee parking spaces on the 
Hudson Street lot. 
 
4. Consider acquiring short-term leases for the Brogan and Zabriskie 
properties so they can be used as designated employee-parking locations 
until a parking structure is completed. 
 
5. The committee urges the Village to strictly enforce prohibitions 
against meter feeding. 
 
Addendum: 
 
From committee member Eugene Rose: 
 
I take exception to the statement in General Recommendations number 1 
that the "committee supports construction of a parking garage on the 
Walnut Street site". 
 
The 2002 Parking Study identified the Ken Smith Property as the most 
desirable for development. In my opinion no decision should be made on 
a garage until the economy turns around and the ultimate status of this 
property is determined. There is no doubt that when the economy does 
turn around and the CBD becomes vibrant that there will be a need to 
fill the parking deficiency. However, at this time it would be 
extremely imprudent for the Council to commit to any significant cost 
or risk to build a garage on the Walnut Street site. 
 


